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Phonetically it has long been recognized that the stops of 
Germanic languages like English and German, on the one hand, and 
Romance or Slavic languages like Spanish and Russian, on the 
other (as well as two Germanic varieties, Dutch and Yiddish), 
differ consistently along the voice onset time (VOT) continuum: 
the Spanish or Russian type shows early VOT in initial (voiced) 
b d g but short lag in voiceless (unaspirated) p t k, whereas 
the English or German type shows short lag in initial (largely 
voiceless) b d g but long lag in voiceless (aspirated) p t k 
(Lisker & Abramson 1964). The articulatory surprise among these 
languages is thus that the voiceless stops of the 
Spanish/Russian type are laryngeally basically the same as the 
voiced or lax stops of the English/German type: phrase-initially 
both have very short lag VOT, i.e., are voiceless and 
unaspirated. As in Korean, but unlike Japanese, the lax stops in 
English and German are subject to “passive” voicing in voice-
friendly contexts, such as medial in the word or phrase; but 
initially, the so-called voiced stops of English or German are 
generally as voiceless as the voiceless unaspirated stops of 
Spanish or Russian. 

 
Formal recognition of this identity has led to a new tradition 

in laryngeal phonology juxtaposing “voice languages” like 
Spanish to “aspiration languages” like English. Iverson & 
Salmons (1995, 2003) (also Iverson & Ahn 2007) distinguish these 
language types structurally, under what has come to be called 
the hypothesis of “Laryngeal Realism” (Honeybone 2005). Further 
tested in first language acquisition by Kager et al. (2007) and 
in historical linguistics by Honeybone (2005), the idea behind 
Laryngeal Realism is that the thoroughly voiced stops of voice 
languages should be represented phonologically with the 
privative feature [voice], leaving the voiceless unaspirated 
stops laryngeally unmarked, or neutral. By contrast, the 
phonemically voiceless, typically aspirated stops of aspiration 
languages are marked with the feature [spread glottis], leaving 
their so-called voiced stops unmarked, structurally identical to 
the voiceless stops of voice languages. On this analysis, Korean 
is an aspiration language, whereas Japanese, as evidenced by the 
salience of the feature [voice] under Rendaku/Lyman’s Law, is a 



voice language. Phonemic representations then line up as 
follows:  

  Feature Content
 Phonological Value DUTCH, SPANISH, JAPANESE ENGLISH, GERMAN, KOREAN 

 voiced /b, d, g/ [voice]  
 aspirated /p�, t�, k�/  [spread] 
 neutral/lax /p, t, k/ ~ /b�, d�, g�/ [        ]
 [         ] 

The present paper anchors the inspiration for this idea in the 
pioneering work on aspiration by C.-W. Kim (1970). Implications 
for the theory of phonology generally as well as for the 
particular descriptions of English, German, Korean, Japanese and 
other languages are drawn, including the contributions this 
approach makes to an understanding of the nature of phonological 
adaptation, whether in second language or in loanword phonology.  
 


